
Windigo Lake Area Newsletter – Fall-Winter 2020
(For property owners and friends of Windigo Lake, Lake 27, and Hub Lake)

Windigo, an Island Lake with Natural Shoreline

Windigo Lake Area Courtesies:
Dedicated to preserving, protecting and

enjoying our beautiful lakes.
R Respect: Consideration for other people
E Environment: Enjoy wildlife from a distance
S Safety: Heed the DNR regulations
P Peace: Remember - noise travels over water
E Enjoy: Have fun
C Catch and Release: Preserve our fishery
T Trash: Take it home; keep it out of the lake

Fall-Winter 2020 Index:
 President’s Commentary
 Spring Dinner
 Town of Bass Lake Questionnaire
 Lake Level Survey
 Lake Tides – Water Levels Article
 Membership
 Treasurer Report
 Lake Environment
 Fish and Wildlife Committee
 Loon and Wildlife Reports
 Passings
 Volunteers Needed
 MapsCURRENT REMINDERS:

1) Membership renewal letters will be mailed out
February.

2) Bass Lake Township asked for a survey to be
completed and returned with property tax
payments.

3) Our Spring Dinner is set for 4/24/21 but we will
keep everyone posted about whether or not we
will be able to hold it (based on the pandemic)
as time gets closer.

4) We have a survey about water levels on
Windigo prepared and we would like
everyone’s input by January 31.

5) Hold the date for our Annual Meeting and
Summer Picnic on Sat 8/7/2021 at the Persells

UPCOMING EVENTS:
 Feb 2021 – Annual Dues Letter

 April 24, 2021 – Spring Dinner

 August 7, 2021 – Annual Meeting and
Summer Picnic at the Persells Family
Home
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PRESIDENT COMMENTARY
Patrick Steininger

I hope everyone is doing well as the year of 2020 winds down. I think most people would agree they are
ready for 2021, and kind of like a bad hole in golf, put 2020 behind us.

We were able to get some new durable signage on the boat landing structure along with a fresh staining.

I will say the winter has been quite mild in Chicagoland, which I don’t mind, but these mild weather
streaks seem to have a way of evening things up later.

As April gets closer, we certainly will keep everyone up to date if the spring dinner is still a go for 2021.

Have a great Holiday season, and hope everyone can in some way connect with their friends and family.
Regards,
Patrick Steininger
C #708-899-3193
E-Mail Patrick.steininger@skodie.com

Please join us for the Spring Dinner: Saturday April 24, 2021
Barb Pjevach

Let’s try again! Hoping that the pandemic will be under control by
the end of April, we are again planning to hold our Spring Dinner on
the weekend before the fishing opener so that we can more easily hold
the dinner at a local restaurant. (Many restaurants are reluctant to
reserve a room for our dinner on the weekend of opening fishing).
Trailways is willing to give us their whole restaurant for our dinner.
More specifics about our speaker and menu options, prices, and the
RSVP form will be included with our Annual Membership letter in
February and the March newsletter.
Please mark your calendar and join us at Trailways on the evening of
April 24!
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TOWN OF BASS LAKE QUESTIONNAIRE- ATV Routes
Barb Pjevach

This month the Town of Bass Lake sent out a survey with property tax bills to all property owners. We
do encourage everyone to complete the survey and make your opinions known.

One of the questions asks about ATV use in the Township. As a refresher, a couple of years ago the
Town was looking at expanding the use of some of the Town roads as ATV routes. We expressed that
we did not wish to see Williams Road and Highline Road be designated as ATV routes due to the many
hidden driveways and windiness and hilliness of these roads. The Town did partially remove Highline
Road between Williams and Highway K from the proposal. Those of us who worked on the project
advocate for increased off-road ATV routes to maximize safety from potential car/bicycle/human and
ATV collisions. Keep in mind that ATVs and UTVs can operate at car-like speeds, but do not have the
same level of safety equipment nor insurance as are required for cars and trucks.

At the current time, our property owners along Highline Road and those of us who worked on the
project 2 years ago ask that as you express your opinions, please consider to NOT select that all Town
Roads be included as ATV routes. We think it would be safest to consider each road, its traffic level and
terrain before considering adding a road as an ATV route.

LAKE LEVEL SURVEY
WLPOA Board
As we approach the end of a very turbulent year, we sincerely hope that all of you had a wonderful
summer and fall and that your families were able to find a little sanctuary on our lakes.
With summer still a recent memory, we thought now might be a good time to discuss our high water
levels and their impact.

As most of you are aware, the level of our lakes has been rising for the last few years. There is a general
consensus among long-time Windigo property owners that the lake level this summer was the highest
they have seen. While highs and lows can be cyclical, and the fall weather gave us some level
reduction, there is little reason to think that these high water levels will substantially subside anytime
soon.

Unfortunately, the high water levels on Windigo are resulting in some very negative consequences
including shoreline erosion, the toppling and death of vegetation including heirloom/legacy trees due to
root saturation and threat to some lake homes. Although not the only contributor, we do know that boat
wakes and waves in combination with the high water are exacerbating the situation.

Other lakes in the area have been similarly affected, including reports of damage to homes and personal
property. Two of these lakes in particular, Perch Lake and Stone Lake, are taking individual efforts at
abatement. Perch Lake is petitioning the DNR to lower the lake level. Stone Lake is pursuing its
association members to take voluntary actions.
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So what actions can our community take to help mitigate at least some of these negative consequences
or long lasting affects? Because we are a seepage type lake with no outlet, it is not feasible to reduce the
water level in any meaningful way and certainly
not in the near term.
Some of the easiest things we can do include:

1) Watch your boat and PWC
(personal water craft) wakes and, at
a minimum, comply with DNR No
Wake Ordinances.

2) Encourage others seen violating
these ordinances to comply.

3) Post “High Water Alert” signs on
your docks. These are available
from Steve and Kris Soegaard at
soegie1@centurylink.net if you are
interested in putting on your docks
next spring. (We realize that the
signs are difficult to read from a distance. The hope is that if boaters read one and then
see a proliferation of the signs around the lake they will understand that this is a
community effort and may be more responsive.)

4) Move wake generating activities (high speed boating, tubing, water skiing, and jet skiing)
to the center of lake in areas of most open water far from the shore.

5) Be mindful that we are a small lake and that wakes and waves even in the center of the
lake or open water don’t, in many cases, have time to dissipate significantly before
impacting the shore.

6) Inform/educate your guests and renters of our high water issues and ensure that they are
aware of Wisconsin boating regulations as they pertain to wakes. Maybe post DNR
Ordinances in your home for reference.

7) Make your neighbors that are not members of the Association aware of our water level
issues and our abatement efforts.

In addition to the above, we created a survey for Association members to complete in an effort to
determine the level of concern with the water level. Additionally, this information may help us identify
what steps we as an association, as well as individual lake shore owners, might be willing to take to help
mitigate the above. To that end, we ask that you complete the online survey to help us understand your
views on this topic.

To complete the survey: CLICK HERE
Alternatively, you can copy this URL into your internet browser: https://tinyurl.com/yd4hllzq

Please take a few minutes to complete the survey by January 31, 2021.

Additionally, if you are aware of any areas that are exhibiting erosion or undercutting, please contact
Steve Soegaard at soegie1@centurylink.net. The Township of Bass Lake has indicated some
willingness to maybe supply and install riprap/stone in particularly threatened areas.

Your thoughts, suggestions, comments, and recommendations, on this or on any matters relating to the
lake and its wellbeing are encouraged.

We look forward to hearing back from you and we wish all of you a safe and healthy winter.

Windigo Shoreline Fall 2020

https://docs.google.com/forms/d/e/1FAIpQLSequaESojdMARymxOOQHD_J5LhEPZQ5LaEDoSN-o2dwtFJOiA/viewform
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RECENT LAKE TIDES NEWSLETTER – HIGH WATER ARTICLE
Barb Pjevach
The University of Wisconsin – Stevens Point and the Wisconsin Lakes Partnership publish a quarterly
newsletter called Lake Tides with great information about Wisconsin Lakes. You can subscribe to their
newsletters for free. The link to this information and to download the most current newsletter is:
https://www.uwsp.edu/cnr-ap/UWEXLakes/Pages/resources/newsletter/default.aspx.

Because of high water levels this past summer throughout Wisconsin, the
Fall/Winter 2020 issue has informative information on the topic. The
newsletter title article is “Rising Concern Over High Water, Making a
Plan for the Future”. Here is a listing of topics included in the article:

 Be Aware of High Water Conditions
 Planning Now for Changing Water Conditions
 Best Practices for Boating in High Water
 Lake Level Monitoring

MEMBERSHIP
Dave and Donna Roeker

Thanks to everyone who chose to be a member of WLPOA this year. We have 78 paid members in
2020, which is a little lower than previous years but still very solid membership in light of the pandemic
and in comparison to other lake associations.

The annual dues letter will again be sent out this coming
February via mail. The membership fee of $25.00 is a small
price to pay to help preserve our lakes and support our
property owners. We are very lucky to still be AIS free and
have a community that cares about continuing the health
and beauty of Windigo and surrounding lakes.

WLPOA serves property owners on Windigo Lake, Hub
Lake, and Lake 27 by promoting communication and
cooperation among lakeshore owners and by working with
the DNR and local government to maintain lake quality and
protect our lake from invasive aquatic weeds. WLPOA,
Inc. is a nonprofit 501(c) (3) organization so your
membership donation may be tax-deductible as provided by
law.

Courtesy of Bob Lewis

https://www.uwsp.edu/cnr-ap/UWEXLakes/Pages/resources/newsletter/default.aspx
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TREASURER REPORT
Kris Soegaard
WLPOA’s income through September 30, 2020 is summarized below:

 We have received $2,110.00 in dues from members.

 Donations to the Fish Management Fund totaled $1,272.50.

 Donations to the Invasive Species Fund totaled $1,472.50.

We are very grateful to all of our members for their continued support of
WLPOA. As in previous years, we received some very generous donations to
our Fish Management Fund and Invasive Species Fund. Thank you!

WLPOA was awarded another DNR Clean Boats Clean Water Grant for
2020. WLPOA uses this grant to fund the monitoring of our boat landing.
The grant is 75% funded by the DNR with a 25% match provided by WLPOA. There is a $3,000 cap
on the amount that the DNR will spend each year. Our match can be satisfied with cash or by supplying
“in-kind” donations of volunteer labor. Donated labor must be related to boat landing monitoring and
cannot include time donated toward AIS monitoring or other activities beneficial to Windigo.

We received the usual advance of $750 earlier in the year. Unfortunately, due to COVID-19 not much
activity occurred that we could use for the grant. We were not able to make contact with our boat
landing monitor and unable to identify another person for that job.

As of September 30, 2020, WLPOA had the following account balances.

WLPOA Account Balances Amount
General Fund (Checking)* $903.40

- Non-Dedicated Reserve (sits in the Checking)* $5,000.00
Dedicated Fish Management Reserve (Savings Account) $6,347.32
Dedicated Invasive Species Reserve (Savings Account) $13,422.79
DNR Grant for 2019 (closed out) $0.00
DNR Grant for 2020 (active)* $750.00
Total on Deposit $26,423.51

*The Checking account balance as of September 30, 2020 was $6,653.40 (consisting of the three items
asterisked in the table above).

LAKE ENVIRONMENT – Clean Boats Clean Water (CBCW) Boat Landing Monitoring
Colleen Graham

WLPOA applied for and received a grant for the CBCW program for 2020. However, the DNR
suspended the program at the end of March due to safety and health restrictions related to COVID-
19. They restarted the program this summer, but we were unable to hire a monitor mid-season. The
DNR grant will be rolled over to 2021 and we plan to get a monitor hired for next spring.
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FISH AND WILDLIFE COMMITTEE
Paul Martin

The WLPOA Fish and Wildlife Committee would like to take this opportunity to wish everyone a
healthy and happy New Year!

The WDNR was scheduled to implement a Fyke net study this last
spring but the Covid 19 pandemic forced a cancellation of all their
surveys for the year. They did manage to complete a shock survey
in October, 2020 with the focus on Walleye recruitment
(reproduction) from the spring. The survey showed a significant
decline in Walleye fingerlings from the spring spawning period.
This is the first time in a number of years that the reproduction was
down but there are many factors that may have altered the survey.
Although the WDNR Fish Biologist is not overly concerned at this
point, they told me that negative survey results do happen. It is also
a very possible sign of overfishing, something that Windigo has
been experiencing over the last few years.

The WDNR is not planning on any surveys this coming year as they are trying to play catch up with
the surveys that they didn’t get to complete last year. They are tentatively planning on doing a “All
Species” survey in 2022.

I would also like to ask residents to help us keep a watchful eye for any suspicious activity by
fisherman on our lake. There have been more reports of over the limit problems and we need to call the
WDNR to curtail this type of behavior.

Please remember to “Catch and Release’. It is not easy letting a nice fish go, but it is the only way to
help our fishery survive. Please feel free to call or email if you have any questions or ideas. (See
contact information at the end of this newsletter.)

LOON AND WILDLIFE REPORTS
Barb Pjevach

This fall was active with waterfowl this fall. We had broods of
wood ducks, mallard ducks, merganzers, and buffleheads until
they migrated to warmer winter homes.

Ermine were also spotted frolicking this fall. Eagles have been
soaring around the eastern side of Windigo and on/near the island
with the old nest.

At the current time, various birds that call our woods home are
prevalent, but we will need to wait until spring to see our wide variety of water birds again.

Loon Watch
As a reminder, our Lake 27, Windigo and Hub Lakes Loon Watch volunteer is Marilyn Konkler. Please
contact her at mkonkler55@gmail.com with your loon sightings and observations this coming spring
and summer.

Wood Ducks courtesy of Bob Lewis

Buffleheads courtesy of Bob Lewis
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PASSINGS
We lost 2 long-time Windigo community members in the past few months. Our thoughts and prayers are
with their families.

Delores Beverly Ochu
Delores was peacefully lifted up to heaven in early December 2020 surrounded by her four daughters and
virtually by her two sons.

Delores was born on April 24, 1929, in Minneapolis, Minnesota. She was preceded in death by her
husband of 44 years, Kenneth Mark Ochu; infant son Kenneth Dale; her second spouse, Albert Melberg
and her sister, Marlene Plys.

Her last job was as a secretary at the Hayward High School where many students to this day remember
her kindness. She loved playing cards, especially with her family, and was our “2020” Phase 10
Champion. She enjoyed the summers on Lake Windigo, watching the ducks and even swimming up to
the age of 91 years young known as “Great Grandma of the Lake.”

Delores is survived by her sons, David Ochu (Bonnie), Douglas Ochu; daughters, Renee Reinke (Jeff),
Lorene Lacey (Robert), Kristine Ochu-Rush (Herbert) and Roxanne Lantz (Michael); grandchildren
Jason Reinke ( Donielle), Travis Reinke (Angela), Kelly Mingus (David), Jennifer Staysniak (Chris),
Austin Lacey, Jessica McCarthy (Lucas) and Sadie Schmidt (Zach); 13 great-grandchildren; and her
sister, Donna Berg.

Robert E. Christ
Bob Christ was born January 11, 1926 in Hayward and passed away August 23, 2020 at Water’s Edge
Care Center. Bob was 94 years old.

Bob grew up in Hayward and was an avid fisherman and hunter. He joined the Navy at age 17 and
proudly served in WWII. After the war, he studied to be an electrician and returned to Hayward and wed
Peg. Eventually Bob bought inventory and started Hayward Electric Supply on Hwy 63.

Bob was also known for his “retirement venture”, Bob’s Rustic Lamps. He gathered tree trunks with
boles and plants from his woods on Windigo and created beautiful and unique lamps. Bob was also
famous for his jokes. Nobody loved Bob’s jokes more than Bob. He told corny jokes, dirty jokes,
hilarious jokes, and jokes that weren’t funny at all.

Bob is survived by daughter; Nancy Christ of Hayward/Mpls, son; Rick (Mary) Christ of Galveston, TX,
Grandchildren; Brian (Andrea) Neisig of Rosemount, MN, Bo Neisig of Glendale, CO, and great-
grandson; Ryan. Bob is also survived by two sisters; Betty Larson of Barron, WI and Gloria (Pete)
Reinke of Hayward, WI as well as many nieces and nephews.

Bob is preceded in death by his beloved wife Peg, son Rod, and parents Agnes and Sam Christ.
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VOLUNTEERS NEEDED!
In addition to the openings below, many of our Board members have served for many years and we
would really like some new people to join in on the fun and continue to help WLPOA help all of us.
Please consider volunteering for the WLPOA Board or volunteer to help with part of any of the roles.
The Board does a lot of communications by email and we can shift roles to accommodate your interests
and talents. None of the roles are very time-consuming. In addition to existing Board members who
have been in roles a long-time, we have the following specific openings:

Vice President: We would also welcome someone who would want to start as Vice President with the
desire to move into the President role later.
Clean Boats Clean Water (CBCW) Volunteer: Assist the Lake Environment Board Member with
managing the boat landing monitor, entering data into the DNR SWIMS database, assisting the
Treasurer in administrating the annual CBCW grant.
Welcome Volunteers: Reach out to new property owners with information about our lakes.
Social Chair: Coordinate the Annual Meeting/Picnic and Spring Dinner.

We try to make sure that we split up various WLPOA responsibilities and help one another to ensure the
time commitment with any of these positions to be minimal. Please consider joining us and helping with
one of these roles! You can contact any Board member to ask questions about roles and express interest.
Otherwise, you can always email us at info@windigolake.org and we can forward your request to the
appropriate person.

WINDIGO LAKE AREA MAPS
Barb Pjevach

CONTOURED MAP
We have previously distributed a
contoured lake map for fishing and
boating.We encourage all property
owners to keep this map visible and
show it to guests. If you would like to
print off additional copies, CLICK
HERE to download the map and lake
courtesies.

https://drive.google.com/file/d/1yRzaI1B_qa_3XjCzJxGBvOrGl39t7-aB/view
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PROPERTY OWNERS MAP AND LISTING
We have updated the numbered map and listing of property owners as of August 2020. CLICK HERE
to download the one page map and list.
For those of us preferring a slightly larger version, CLICK HERE for the 2 page version.

https://drive.google.com/file/d/19-MuabWxq1OnKDStlG8Rp_dgupWRD-ik/view
https://drive.google.com/file/d/1Dz6rC7RdrXCcAGI6FUmCte8dtE6uqz57/view
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Windigo Lake Property Owners Association
P.O. Box 13071, Hayward, WI 54843
Email: info@windigolake.org
Website: www.windigolake.org (or www.windigolake.com )

Officers

President Patrick Steininger 708-899-3193

Patrick.Steininger@skodie.com

Vice-President Open

Treasurer Kris Soegaard 612-616-0742

soegie2@centurylink.net

Secretary Kris Soegaard 612-616-0742

soegie2@centurylink.net

Board Member At-Large Steve Soegaard 612-360-7205

soegie1@centurylink.net

Committees

Social Open

Membership Dave & Donna Roeker 715-634-6013

roekersupnorth@CenturyTel.net

Lake Environment & Safety Colleen Graham 715-558-3008

colleen.m.graham@gmail.com

Invasive Species Monitoring &
Safety Volunteer

Open

Fish & Wildlife Paul Martin 651-260-1733

pmwood80@yahoo.com

Communications Barb Pjevach 952-829-9016
brpjevach@gmail.com


